RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

April 9, 2013

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:


DEIRDRE BURNS







PAUL SLAYTON 

MARK FLEISCHHAUER







DIANE KANTROS







KAREN HATTER







DIANE LYONS

MEMBERS ABSENT:


LISA ROSENTHAL

OTHERS PRESENT:


JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL
1.0 Call to Order

President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:32 pm.
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the March 19, 2013 Regular Meeting*


VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)


MOTION CARRIED
3.0 
Public Comment
Several members of the Rhinebeck Lacrosse Team addressed the Board to express thanks for the Board’s support for the sport and for considering providing some financing in the coming school year, noting the difficulty of raising $30,000. The athletes reported many benefits that they derived from participation in the sport, including: development of entrepreneurial skills; the availability of an additional sport in the Spring; the experience of camaraderie across the grade level; the opportunity to play in a sport that will continue to be played in college; and the opportunity to finish a High School career with the experience of playing a sport. Also mentioned was the team’s donation of $1,000 to a Rhinebeck cancer foundation and the hope that future teams would continue to donate as a means of giving back to the community that had provided the team very generous support.
A parent of a team member echoed the athlete’s comments, noting how the experience had shown them the importance of working for a goal, which also brought them together as a team and developed a real sense of community.

Brad Beeler, President of the Northern Dutchess Lacrosse League commended the athletes and reported that a youth league is in ongoing development that should assure that there will be a pool of players to draw from going forward. He noted that the Rhinebeck Lacrosse team had a lot of first time players, there is growing participation in the sport, and it is not at all a flash in the pan.
4.0
Reports and Discussion

4.1
Review of the Proposed 2013-2014 Budget Under Development*

Mr. Phelan reviewed the budget development highlights to date. Changes since the last board meeting include more state aid through the legislature’s budget than had been expected from the governor’s draft.  The previously predicted $39,000 gap between the draft budget and the amount needed to meet the tax levy cap has now been closed, with funding available for other items. An additional review has been conducted looking for funding that can be repurposed. There is a possibility that additional AIS support will be needed depending on the outcome of upcoming State assessment testing. Items under consideration as additions to the current program include additional administrative support at CLS to assist with the burden of the new APPRs and anticipated AIS needs, a Director of Technology, and partial funding for four sports: crew, lacrosse,  boys swimming, and girls swimming. The Athletic Director position has been put on the side burner.
Mr. Slayton expressed support for the first eight items on the administration’s “wish list.” Mrs. Hatter agreed, and added that now is not the time for the Athletic Director position. Dr. Kantaros agreed with the Tech Director position and the two High School electives but expressed reservations about the administrative support at CLS as a full-time position. Dr. Kantaros also expressed reservations about expanding the SRO program. 

Discussion followed about the SRO program, its goals and whether the goals could be met through alternate means. Concern was voiced for whether having SROs present would lead to confusion between enforcement and ordinary discipline.

President Burns expressed support for the Director of Technology position.

Mr. Fleischhauer expressed support for the first eight items on the “wish list” and noted that the District is doing well to be pro-active about coming AIS needs.
Mrs. Lyons expressed support for the eight items and noted that it was good to see the current projected tax levy increase below 3%.
Discussion returned to the SRO program and the administrators’ request for more time. It was reported that the SROs assist with the educational program in providing information in health classes relating to drug and alcohol abuse, safe driving and programs on texting while driving, as well as providing information for the forensics class. The other role is devoted to developing a positive relationship with the students, which may be easier to accomplish in a small school district such as Rhinebeck, where the particular officers assigned are also parents within the school community and already known to many of the students. It may be a good idea to codify the expectations in policy.

Support for expanding the time for the SRO program was expressed by several Board members citing trust in the administrators’ judgment, and the benefit in having responsible adults in the community as part of the educational community, with agreement also expressed on the need for policy. A reservation was again expressed as to whether there would be other ways to address the curricular issues.
Discussion followed about funding for sports and under what circumstances teams should be asked to fundraise and contribute to the cost of their programs. The potential merge with Spackenkill for football raises the issue of transportation costs. The history of the football program and Hyde Park’s decline to continue with Rhinebeck due to the NYSPHHAA changes in Class assignments were reviewed. Changes to the protocol of funding existing sports programs could be viewed as “pulling the rug out” from under students who have been participating in a sport for some years. Transportation is a factor in all sports, but particularly those that cannot practice at home facilities. Re-allocation of funds was discussed as a means of freeing up monies to continue support. Developing a general umbrella booster club to support athletics was mentioned as another way of developing additional funding and addressing issues of fairness in funding. 
4.2
2013-14 BOCES Administrative Budget and Board Member Vote*
Mr. Phelan reported that the item was placed on the Agenda as a reminder that the Board would be voting at the next meeting.

President Burns will try to gather information on the candidates.
4.3
Board Committee Reports*

Personnel: President Burns reported that the committee discussed improving hiring practices, the review of non-tenured staff, and the status of the ANIE contract. The committee members brainstormed a list of qualities wanted in candidates. Board members are encouraged to offer any feedback they might have about non-tenured staff and the tenure process.
The suggestion was made that the list of preferred qualities might also be applied in hiring Long Term Substitutes and be addressed by the principals in their letters of recommendations to the board.

Finance: Vice President Slayton reported that the committee had met with Messrs. Phelan and Burnell to discuss the current configuration of the budget. The Athletic Director position was taken off the wish list. 

Audit: Dr. Kantaros reported that the committee had discussed the recent Education Law change which now exempts school districts the size of Rhinebeck from the requirement of having an Internal Auditor. The committee decided to proceed with the risk assessment already contracted for. The Risk Assessment began this week. 
5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

Dr. Kantaros reported that Rhinebeck had sent two students to the County Science Fair for the first time in anyone’s memory and the Fair was very impressive.

President Burns reminded her colleagues that the High School Musical would be performed this weekend.
5.2
Old Business

President Burns reported that there has been discussion about the formation of an Advisory Committee chartered with very specific tasks and asked for recommendations regarding the school lunch program. 

Mr. Burnell noted that the District had reached out to the CIA. He also recently attended a USDA presentation and reported that significant changes are coming and it would be good to get input from people with expertise in the field, perhaps to find out how other programs have been turned around, in order to manage the coming changes.

Mr. Phelan suggested that the Finance Committee might be the best group to draw up the charter. There is a need to mix financial considerations with food and nutrition so that there is focus on both areas.
The Athletic Director will try to provide a statement regarding the philosophy of the interscholastic athletic program before the end of the school year.

A brief discussion followed about critiques of assessment testing and the decision by some parents to opt out. Mr. Kreps will have some information about testing in May.
A brief discussion followed about training for coaches. Mr. Phelan reported that at the start of each season, there is a session on positive coaching. 
5.3
Public Comment

None
5.4
Other

President Burns reported that several Board members and Mr. Phelan had met with Assemblymember Did Barrett in her Poughkeepsie office and that it helped to familiarize her with some of the District’s issues.

6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of
Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Margaret Billin, High School Instrumental Music Teacher, effective July 1, 2013.*
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurers’ Report (Extra Classroom Fund, February 2013).*

6.1.4 +Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Candy Potter, Senior Typist, for the purpose of retirement, effective July 31, 2013.*

6.1.5 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to declare the attached items as surplus for disposal.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
6.2
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve an extension of the appointment of Tennille Martin Morrissey as a long-term substitute in the position of Elementary teacher at Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, having commenced on December 2, 2012, through January 31, 2014, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 1 MA ($55,978 - pro-rated), in accordance with the 2012-13 RTA Salary Schedule. This appointment is to fill the vacancy created by the extension of the leave of absence granted to Shannon Denise, Elementary Teacher at the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School.*
VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Lyons); 1 NAY (Kantaros); 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)


MOTION CARRIED
6.3 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to adopt the proposed 2013-14 school calendar.*
Prior to the vote, a brief discussion took place about suggested alternative approaches to the Calendar. It was decided that, given the circumstances surrounding the choices reflected in the Draft Calendar, no changes would be made.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)


MOTION CARRIED
6.4 

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve a leave request under the Family Medical Leave Act from Louise DeIeso to commence effective April 19, 2013, to be taken as paid medical leave through June 21, 2013, the period of the leave as certified by a physician in writing, to the extent of her accrued sick leave.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)


MOTION CARRIED
6.5 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the revised 2012-13 school tax bills totaling $12,552.69 in reduction adjustments and make appropriate refunds to the property owner; and upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the previous years’ school tax bills, refunding a total of $49,678.53 in reduction adjustments and make appropriate refund to the property owner from the District’s Tax Certiorari Reserve.*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)


MOTION CARRIED
6.6 
+Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to increase the length of Beth Heady’s work day as a Teacher Aide assigned to Rhinebeck High School, from 4.75 hours (9:30 am – 2:30 pm) to 7.0 hours (7:00 am – 2:16 pm), effective January 18, 2013 through the end of the 2012-13 school year.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)


MOTION CARRIED
7.0
Proposed Executive Session
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 9:18 pm for the purpose of discussion of the employment history of a particular employee.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 9:38 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the following Resolution: 

BE IT RESOLVED, that Employee No. 40913 shall be suspended with pay during the pendency of Section 3020-a Education Law proceedings.”

 

VOTE:

Kantaros:

AYE


Hatter:

AYE

Fleischhauer:

AYE


Lyons:

AYE

Slayton:

AYE


Burns:

AYE

Rosenthal:

ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED
8.0 
Adjournment

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:40 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Kantaros, Lyons); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Rosenthal)

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore 

